# DIVIDED BY DETENTION

Asylum-Seeking Families' Experiences of Separation



By Leigh Barrick

SPECIAL REPORT | AUGUST 2016

#### **About the Author**

Leigh Barrick is a Ph.D. candidate in the Geography Department of the University of British Columbia (UBC). She holds an M.A. in Geography from UBC and a B.A. in International Political Economy from the University of Puget Sound. Her current research focuses on the obstacles that Central American asylum-seekers face to accessing humanitarian protection in the United States. Barrick's understanding of these issues is also informed by her previous legal advocacy and solidarity work in support of immigrant rights.

#### Acknowledgements

I wish to thank the families who generously shared the experiences that inform this report. I am also grateful to the attorneys who advised me on the legal side of family separation. I thank Amy Fischer with the Refugee and Immigrant Center for Education and Legal Services (RAICES, a collaborating organization of the CARA Family Detention Pro Bono Project), who connected me with former CARA clients. Finally, I appreciate the thoughtful guidance provided by American Immigration Council staff and colleagues in drafting the report. Any misinterpretations are my own.

#### **About the American Immigration Council**

The American Immigration Council's policy mission is to shape a rational conversation on immigration and immigrant integration. Through its research and analysis, the American Immigration Council provides policymakers, the media, and the general public with accurate information about the role of immigrants and immigration policy in U.S. society. We are a non-partisan organization that neither supports nor opposes any political party or candidate for office.

Visit our website at <u>www.AmericanImmigrationCouncil.org</u> and our blog at <u>www.ImmigrationImpact.com</u>.

CONTENTS	1	Executive summary
	3	Introduction
	7	How are families separated?
	13	How does separation impact family well-being?
	17	How does separation impact families' ability to access humanitarian protection?
	22	Conclusion
	23	Endnotes

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

As the number of asylum-seeking families from El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, and Mexico arriving in the United States soared in recent years, the Obama Administration aggressively expanded family detention in an attempt to "deter" the arrival of others.<sup>1</sup> The Department of Homeland Security (DHS) opened large detention centers to detain mothers and children. Although DHS has the authority to place asylum-seekers directly into immigration court proceedings, it continues to detain mothers and children and subject them to fast-track removal.<sup>2</sup> Families and advocates have exposed the numerous ways that detention and fast-track removal jeopardize the well-being of asylum-seeking families.<sup>3</sup> They have also drawn attention to the due-process violations caused by detention that prevent families from accessing the system of humanitarian protection created for people in their circumstances.<sup>4</sup>

This report examines what happens when "family detention" does not actually keep loved ones together. Through its custody determinations, DHS splits family members—sending them to different facilities around the country—while failing to track and reunite those who arrive separately.<sup>5</sup> While DHS claims that family detention keeps families together, the truth is that a mother and child who are sent to family detention will often have been separated by DHS from other loved ones with whom they fled—including husbands, fathers, grandparents, older children, and siblings. Minors who arrive with non-parent caretakers are often removed from their custody. These DHS custody determinations that divide families do not occur in a vacuum. The administration has targeted these families, while Congress maintains a controversial directive to fund a minimum capacity of 34,000 noncitizen detention beds.<sup>6</sup>

This report profiles the experiences of five asylum-seeking families who are divided by detention. It provides a preliminary analysis of how this separation occurs, and the impact this separation can have on families' well-being and ability to access humanitarian protection. The families interviewed express that separation negatively impacts their mental and material well-being. Four attorneys highly experienced in representing detained asylum-seeking families interviewed for this report argue that being split up also negatively impacts families' ability to access protection. Families bear the burden of tracking down their loved ones, worrying about their well-being, and attempting to link their cases. Multiple adjudicators across the country may rule



on the same case, while only hearing a piece of the story. Ultimately, it is possible that family members who fled their country for the same reason may receive inconsistent decisions in their cases. This report calls for further research into these issues.

Separating families has countless negative impacts, while allowing them to stay together has numerous benefits. Doing the latter would allow the U.S. government to better uphold its various commitments to family unity and parental rights in immigration enforcement activities,<sup>7</sup> support the well-being of families, give them more effective access to humanitarian protection, and prevent the unnecessary waste of government resources.

#### **VANESSA'S FAMILY**

In the afternoons, when Vanessa's 10-year-old daughter would come home from school, she always asked "¿*Y papi*? [And daddy?]" The two of them were waiting, staying with Vanessa's mother-in-law in California, for her husband to be released from a Texas detention center. They were also waiting just for a phone call, as their attempts to purchase phone credit for him had been unsuccessful. Since Vanessa and her daughter were first separated from him in a Customs and Border Protection (CBP) holding cell, she did her best to distract her daughter from the uncertainty and sadness of waiting by giving her books to read. The family fled extortion and death threats from a gang in Soyapango, El Salvador. Although the gang specifically targeted Vanessa's husband, the risk extended to the whole family:

66 They were extorting my husband, and they would have killed him if he stayed. And then, if they didn't do so immediately, they would kill everyone—they kill whole families. They rape the girls. I would not allow this for my daughter. I only have one daughter, and I have to seek the best for her."

In March 2016, Vanessa and her daughter had been released after five days in CBP holding cells, plus two weeks in the South Texas Family Residential Center. They continued to pursue their asylum case. Vanessa only learned where her husband was detained through a volunteer attorney's online search. From Vanessa's point of view, the separation from her husband was hard on the whole family, but her daughter suffered the most from being split up. "At least adults can bear this, or try to understand it," Vanessa reasons, but "in my case, my daughter is used to having both of us. She is very close with [her father]. At home, it has always been the three of us. It has been very difficult."



# INTRODUCTION

During the summer of 2014, it was hard to miss the news that tens of thousands of children and families originating from Mexico and the Northern Triangle of Central America—El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras—were arriving in the United States each month.<sup>8</sup> Many coming then—and those who continue to arrive—express a fear of returning to their countries and a desire to pursue humanitarian protection in the form of asylum, withholding of removal, or relief under the Convention Against Torture.<sup>9</sup> Between 2008 and 2015, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) documented a dramatic increase in Northern Triangle asylum applicants—by roughly fivefold in the United States, and by thirteenfold in Mexico and other Central American countries.<sup>10</sup>

A contentious debate has simmered for decades in the United States about whether noncitizen children and families should be detained and, if so, under what circumstances.<sup>11</sup> The 1997 *Flores* settlement agreement mandated the expedient release of juveniles from noncitizen detention and "underscor[ed] the principle of family unity."<sup>12</sup> The *Flores* agreement came on the tail of a 1996 immigration "reform" law that lumped asylum-seekers in with a vast population subject to expedited removal—a form of fast-track deportation without an opportunity to present one's case before the immigration court. When asylum-seekers express fear of returning to their countries, however, the government has an obligation to refer them for credible or reasonable fear interviews with asylum officers. These interviews provide an initial review of eligibility for asylum and other forms of humanitarian relief from removal, and thus the potential for subsequent review by an immigration judge in a full merits hearing.<sup>13</sup>

As part of its rapid expansion of expedited removal and detention, in 2006 the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) repurposed Hutto—a Texas medium security prison—into a family detention center. Yet by 2009, litigation that exposed its inadequacy as a place to house children pushed DHS to convert Hutto into an adult facility, reducing the total number of family detention beds nationwide to its pre-2014 level of a little less than 100.<sup>14</sup> In 2014, the Obama Administration responded to the increased arrival of families by making "recent arrivals" a top enforcement priority, generally detaining families with the goal of "deterring" the arrival of others.<sup>15</sup> DHS opened new family detention centers in New Mexico and then Texas, bringing the family bed capacity swiftly up to about 3,000.<sup>16</sup>



Families and advocates have exposed the numerous adverse impacts that the expedited removal process and detention have on the well-being of asylumseeking families and on their ability to access humanitarian protection. The issues abound—from CBP's failure to respond appropriately to families' expressions of fear over returning to their countries and requests for humanitarian protection, to the obstacles that detention creates to accessing legal counsel and due process, to the re-traumatization of families fleeing persecution who are held in detention centers that look and feel like jails.<sup>17</sup>

In February 2015, the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia acknowledged that DHS was detaining asylum-seeking mothers and their children indiscriminately and denying their release as a strategy to "deter" other families from coming to the United States. The court deemed this blanket practice of denying individualized determinations for the purpose of "deterrence" to be illegal.<sup>18</sup> That July, U.S. District Judge Dolly Gee found DHS' "no release" policy towards mothers and children for the duration of their removal proceedings to violate key provisions of the *Flores* agreement regarding family unity, the prompt release of minors, and detention conditions.<sup>19</sup> The government responded by continuing to push for a narrow reading of the *Flores* agreement, appealing the case to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit, which affirmed in part and reversed in part the district court. The case will be remanded.<sup>20</sup> In January 2016, a coalition of 146 Congressional leaders wrote to President Obama, urging him to end the targeting of asylum-seeking families for detention, raids, and removal.<sup>21</sup>

This report investigates one pernicious side of the Obama Administration's targeting of asylum-seeking families: family separation. Through its custody determinations, DHS splits family members apart by sending them to different detention centers across the country, while also failing to track and reunite those who arrive separately.<sup>22</sup> This report offers a preliminary analysis of how this separation occurs, as well as its impact on families' well-being and ability to access humanitarian protection.

The experiences of five asylum-seeking families are profiled in this report. Four families originate from El Salvador and one from Honduras. In March and April 2016, the author interviewed women who had been detained with their children in the South Texas Family Residential Center and then released to continue their asylum



cases after receiving positive credible fear determinations. The interviewees are former clients of the CARA Family Detention Pro Bono Project, which generously made referrals for the author.<sup>23</sup> The interviewees are referenced by pseudonyms. The analysis is also aided by expert interviews with four attorneys highly experienced in representing detained asylum-seeking families, who are also referenced by pseudonyms. The goal of this report is not to generalize as to how family separation always works, but to provide a glimpse into how it can happen and what the experience is like for some families. It is also a call for further research into the full implications and prevalence of this issue, and what alternatives exist.

#### WENDY'S FAMILY

In Sonsonate, El Salvador, Wendy says she and her husband had a stable life. In addition to caring for her 10 and 5-year-old sons, Wendy worked and studied to be a teacher. This solid ground was thoroughly shaken when a gang began extorting the family. The final straw was the murder of her brother-in-law. Around October 2015, the family began a month-long journey to the United States, guided by *coyotes* [smugglers]. They traveled in a group, some days by bus, other days by car. It was a harsh trip, plagued by hunger and fatigue, with the ever-present threat of being apprehended by the Mexican authorities. At one precarious juncture, the *coyotes* split the group apart, placing Wendy's 10-year-old son in a separate walking group. Wendy walked on with her husband and five-year-old for a day and night. "Don't worry, your son is in another group. You'll be reunited when they pick you up," the *coyotes* said. But by dawn, the story had changed. "Your son was caught by Mexican immigration," they told her.

Wendy says her first impulse was to turn herself in to the Mexican authorities so her son would not be alone. However, the *coyotes* would not let her. So the remaining family members carried on and were eventually apprehended together by CBP after they arrived in the United States. Wendy only later learned that her older son had been deported from Mexico back to El Salvador, where he now stays in hiding with Wendy's parents. When he is not in school, he keeps himself locked in the house, too afraid to go out.



CBP took the family to a temporary holding cell, where Wendy and her 5-year-old son were held together. Wendy reports that her son was sick and suffered in the cold. Wendy's husband was separated from them. She also reports abusive behavior from the officers in the holding cell—they would laugh at detainees and increase the airconditioning to punish them. They recorded in her initial interview notes that she was **not** afraid to return to her country, although she had expressed fear. Wendy and her younger son were transferred to the South Texas Family Residential Center. The U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) Asylum Office granted her a positive credible fear determination and Wendy was told that she and her husband's cases would be linked.

It was only with the help of an attorney that Wendy traced the whereabouts of her husband, although at the time she spoke to the author she was still unsure of the name of the detention center where he had been detained. While Wendy was released with an electronic monitor on her ankle, her husband spent three months detained, she believes in Washington, where he was ordered removed. In her interview with the author, Wendy expressed confusion about whether their cases ever were linked, what this meant for her husband, and why they received inconsistent outcomes.<sup>24</sup> On his trip back to El Salvador, Wendy's husband found himself on the same plane with gang members who recognized him. Fearing for his life, he again fled El Salvador as soon as he arrived—to a neighboring country, where he remains in hiding. The stability that Wendy's family once had remains out of reach. Wendy feels anxious and desperate, while her 5-year-old son is sad and misses his father. Without work authorization, she cannot support her older son in El Salvador.



# **HOW ARE FAMILIES SEPARATED?**

There are two principal ways that arriving asylum-seeking family members are split apart:

- Some families are split up during their journey to the United States. The family
  members may arrive in the country separately, be apprehended separately by CBP,
  and be subject to different Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) custody
  determinations.<sup>25</sup>
- 2. Other families arrive in the United States together. They are apprehended together by CBP, and then are split through the process of ICE custody determinations.

This report focuses on the second way that families are divided. It should be noted that U.S. immigration policy and enforcement fractures families in a number of other ways that fall outside the scope of this report. The fear of separation hangs over an estimated nine million children in mixed-status families living in the United States. "Mixed-status" refers to families made up of a combination of citizens and noncitizens that are vulnerable to interior immigration enforcement, detention, and deportation.<sup>26</sup> Further, many of the Central American families arriving today are already fragmented across borders—meaning that some family members have been living in the United States, often for many years, while others have remained in Central America.<sup>27</sup> Depending on their own immigration status, those living in the United States may be ineligible to petition for their family members to join them, or they may face long waits—leading to prolonged separation or precluding reunification altogether.<sup>28</sup>

#### CBP separates families in its holding cells

For asylum-seeking families who arrive in the United States together and who are apprehended together, the first point of separation is likely to be CBP's temporary detention facilities near the U.S.-Mexico border. These holding cells—which are designed for short-term custody of 12 hours or less, yet regularly detain people for days at a time—are commonly referred to by guards and detainees alike as *hieleras* [iceboxes] or *perreras* [dog kennels] because of their frigid temperatures and harsh conditions.<sup>29</sup> Detainees are first taken to the *hielera*, which they describe as extremely cold, overcrowded, and unsanitary. They are denied showers and supplies like soap, diapers, sanitary napkins, and sufficient toilet paper.<sup>30</sup> At night, the lights stay on while



detainees sleep on the floor or benches without bedding. They are denied medical care and given inadequate meals and drinking water. Detainees are isolated from their loved ones, their consulate, and legal counsel. They report abusive and coercive behavior from CBP officers, such as pressure to accept their deportation.<sup>31</sup> Some detained families are subsequently taken to the *perrera* for an additional day, or even for several more days.<sup>32</sup>

It is in this frigid and coercive climate that asylum-seeking families report being separated by gender and age. The women interviewed described the painful experience in the *hielera* as the beginning of a prolonged and indefinite separation from their husbands or partners, from other adult relatives, and from minor relatives who are not their biological children. Below, Wendy recounts her experience:

We were walking when the Border Patrol caught us. From there, they separated my son and I and put us in one place, and my partner in another, and from there I did not see [my partner] again...My son was sick in the *hielera*, and I asked for help from an official that was there. I said, "Listen, my son has a fever." "Wait, the doctor will come," [he said], but the doctor never came. The other people even complained that it was too cold, and what they did was put the [air-conditioning] on stronger." – Wendy

In the CBP holding cells, interviewees also reported being separated temporarily from their children around the age of 11 and older, whom CBP placed in a separate area with other children roughly their age. To date, CBP has not responded to a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request submitted by the author in March 2016 inquiring into the agency's policy on separating family members in the holding cells.<sup>33</sup> The interviewees separated from their minor children report being eventually reunited and transferred together to a long-term family detention center. Their adult relatives, on the other hand, were eventually transferred to separate adult facilities, as Mariana's family experienced:

66 When we arrived [in the United States], I am not sure where because I am not familiar, but they took us to the *hielera*. There, they separated us—men on one side, and then my mom, my sister, my daughter, and I. Later, they took only my baby and me to another *hielera*. I am not sure where. They moved us there with





my husband. Later, but that same day, my mom and sister arrived. We spent a whole day there, and a night. Then, that day if I am not mistaken, they sent me to a *perrera*...From that day on, I did not see my mom, or my husband, or anyone in my family—it was just my daughter and me."– Mariana

The CBP holding cells can also mark the beginning of a lengthy separation of children from their caretakers who are not their biological parents. Daniela traveled to the United States with her two daughters and her 8-year-old nephew. In the *hielera*, officers removed her nephew from her care, and eventually sent him into the custody of the Office of Refugee Resettlement (ORR):

66 When we got to the *hielera*, they took everything that we had brought with us, and recorded our information again. Then, they told me that "Your nephew cannot stay with you, because he is not your son." So they took him off to one side, and my daughters and I stayed in the other. From there, I did not see him again." – Daniela

#### DHS follows a narrow interpretation of family unity

A family's right to unity is a widely recognized principle under international humanitarian law and international human rights law.<sup>34</sup> Being party to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), the United States has committed to avoiding arbitrary detention and respecting family unity. The 1997 *Flores* settlement agreement also prioritized family unity—a standard that should guide current DHS custody decisions for arriving asylum-seeking families.<sup>35</sup> Paragraph 14 of the agreement requires the prompt release of minors from detention following an individualized determination that they do not pose a flight risk, or a risk to others or themselves. The minor should be released with first preference to a (A) parent, (B) legal guardian, (C) adult relative, (D) other adult/entity designated by the parent or legal guardian, (E) licensed program, or (F) another adult/entity seeking custody.<sup>36</sup> Paragraph 18 also requires that the former Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS—the predecessor agency of DHS) should make and track its expedient efforts to release and reunify minors with their family.<sup>37</sup>



Although DHS has disputed whether the *Flores* agreement applies to accompanied minors, as opposed to unaccompanied minors, U.S. District Judge Dolly Gee argued in July 2015 that it does—a finding that the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit affirmed in July 2016.<sup>38</sup> Judge Gee also concluded that DHS compliance with Paragraph 14A of the agreement would require DHS to release minors to their parents whenever possible, including to a parent who is detained with the minor, which would favor the release of that parent.<sup>39</sup> The Ninth Circuit disagreed with that interpretation. Nonetheless, this exchange demonstrates DHS' tendency to push for a narrow interpretation of the agreement.

An April 2016 FOIA response received by the author states that ICE policy within its family detention centers is "to maintain family unity wherever possible."<sup>40</sup> However, ICE defines the "family unit" narrowly as "a group of detainees that includes one or more non-United States citizen juvenile(s) accompanied by his/her/their parent(s) or legal guardian(s)."<sup>41</sup> As a result, ICE's detention practices actually work to separate families in many instances, particularly with respect to spouses, older children, siblings, and grandparents who cannot be accommodated in family detention centers.<sup>42</sup>

#### ICE splits families between long-term detention centers

In practice, the majority of family units that DHS detains together are mothers and their minor children. DHS currently houses family units in three detention centers: the South Texas Family Residential Center in Dilley, Texas; the Karnes County Residential Center in Karnes City, Texas; and the Berks County Residential Center in Leesport, Pennsylvania. Only Berks, which has roughly 88 family beds, accommodates fathers.<sup>43</sup> The approximately 2,900 remaining family-bed capacity, then, is reserved for mothers and their children. The attorneys interviewed for this report identified this reservation of the majority of family bed space for mothers and children as one reason why DHS makes differential custody decisions across asylum-seeking family members. One attorney described her struggle to explain to her clients why the mother and baby in the family were subjected to prolonged detention, while the father and two oldest children were released:

66 Well, even if immigration had some sort of rationale, but they don't, so you can't explain it because there is no answer, the only way to explain it is to say, 'You're right, it makes no sense, and there is no reason why you're here and they're not here." Or 'They had a bed open for you, and they didn't for him, and they needed to fill that bed space.' That's really what it comes down to. "– Sara (attorney)



As Antonio Ginatta wrote for Human Rights Watch in a 2014 letter to DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson, "Arbitrariness pervades U.S. immigration detention policy," contrary to its ICCPR commitments.<sup>44</sup> Ginatta pinpoints two main sources of this arbitrariness: mandatory detention laws and the detention bed mandate. The former INS, and DHS as its successor agency, have maintained broad authority since the enactment of the 1996 immigration laws to detain noncitizens for prolonged periods, with little oversight. Ginatta notes that the decision to detain is often made without consideration of an individual's flight risk or any risk they may pose to public safety. Through its appropriations decisions, Congress has established that ICE must "maintain a level of not less than 34,000 detention beds." The bed quota, Ginatta argues, further calls into question whether custody decisions are actually tied to an individual's specific circumstance.<sup>45</sup> This arbitrariness is hard to miss when trying to make sense of differential DHS custody decisions across the same family, such as that of Rosa.

#### **ROSA'S FAMILY**

In June 2015, Rosa and her two youngest sons—ages 7 and 3—spent several days together in a packed *hielera*. At night, they found a patch of bare floor to sleep on. Like the cell where they were held, the sandwiches they were given to eat were frozen, according to Rosa. CBP apprehended Rosa's family together, yet in the *hielera* they held Rosa's husband and her 11-year-old son in two separate areas. This was the first time the family had been apart, and it was a reception to the United States that Rosa did not anticipate when the family fled gang-related threats in San Salvador:

I never imagined that all this would happen to us. It never crossed my mind. When you are in a difficult situation, all you want to do is get out, running for your life. But we never imagined that we would find ourselves with so many problems. It never crossed my mind that they would separate us."

In the *hielera*, what worried Rosa the most was the well-being of her three sons. "As an adult," she explains, "you can tolerate anything, but when your children suffer, this hurts you a lot." On top of the cold, hard floor that served as their bed, and the painful separation, Rosa reports abusive comments from the CBP officers. "You'll probably be deported," they said, and "You shouldn't be here." Finally, Rosa was reunited with her 11-year-old son, and without a word as to where they were headed, she was transferred with all three children to the South Texas Family Residential Center.



There, Rosa reports slightly improved conditions, "But we were always prisoners. It was like we were in a golden cage. We were always detained, with the uncertainty of what would happen to us."

By the end of July 2015, Rosa felt a fleeting sense of relief when the Asylum Office gave her a positive credible fear determination, and she was released with her three children and an electronic ankle monitor to pursue her case before the immigration court. Her husband, however, still faced an uphill battle from an adult detention center in Georgia. There, he felt a sense of desperation, bolstered by abusive comments from the officers and his perception that many of his fellow detainees were being deported. Nine months dragged by. Rosa was perplexed. Her entire family had fled El Salvador for the same reason. Ultimately, an immigration judge ordered her husband removed, and in March 2016, the Board of Immigration Appeals (BIA) denied his appeal.

With her husband's safety upon his imminent return to El Salvador weighing heavily on her mind when she spoke to the author in March 2016, Rosa also worried about how the separation was impacting her sons psychologically. She reported that the younger two cry frequently, and that the oldest had become rebellious. While struggling with her own anxiety and difficulty sleeping, Rosa lamented that she did not yet have work authorization. With this constraint, along with the absence of her husband, she worried about how she will provide for her family.



## HOW DOES SEPARATION IMPACT FAMILY WELL-BEING?

#### Interviewees report negative mental health impacts

For the asylum-seeking families interviewed for this report, their separation in the *hielera* was just the beginning of an indefinite time apart from loved ones. It was often a moment of disorientation, given that families may not be told where they are going, nor informed of their loved ones' destinations.<sup>46</sup> Interviewees reported the persistent emotional fallout of separation—especially feelings of sadness, uncertainty, and anxiety, as well as difficulty sleeping:

- 66 I had heard that sometimes [the U.S. government] help[s] whole families. When you are separated, you suffer, including the children, especially when they are little. I did not know [that they could separate us], because if I had, I would have been somewhat prepared, although no one is prepared for this." Vanessa
- 66 At [that] moment, they called my mom in for an interview, my sister stayed in the *hielera*, and they said to me, 'Grab your things, you're leaving.' I could not even say goodbye to my mom. My sister was crying. It was one of the saddest moments that I have had. My daughter and I have been separated for about five months from my husband and from my sister. This is something that had never happened before."
   Mariana
- 66 This affects you, psychologically. In my case, I get little sleep, am distressed, worried, and anxious, because every day my husband calls, and I hope that good news will come—that we can buy him a plane ticket, that they have given him an opportunity. But nine months, without anything. Nothing has happened. It is hard to be living with the uncertainty of what is going to happen. Even with me, what might happen to my sons and I, because we are also in an immigration process. We are not one hundred percent sure that we can stay in the United States. Only a judge can decide. So we remain with this uncertainty." Rosa



In June 2015, the American Academy of Pediatrics wrote to DHS to express its concern that detention exposes asylum-seeking families to unnecessary mental and physical health risks, while exacerbating the trauma they fled in their countries.<sup>47</sup> The risks that detention poses to the well-being of both adults and children are well-documented.<sup>48</sup> Similar negative health outcomes have been found for children who are not detained, but have a parent at risk of detention or deportation.<sup>49</sup> In their 2015 study of trauma among detained asylum-seeking families, mental health scholar Kathleen O'Connor and colleagues find that forced family separation only exacerbates the trauma of being detained, while increasing the risk of depression, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress.<sup>50</sup> While it is outside the scope of this report to make clinical assessments, in their own self-analyses the women interviewed expressed that separation has negatively impacted their families' mental health. Further research into precisely how forced separation contributes to trauma for asylum-seeking families in the detention context would be valuable.

# Inconsistent case timelines and decisions cause distress and extend separation

The removal process has particularly high stakes for asylum-seekers, for whom returning to one's country can be a matter of life or death.<sup>51</sup> The women interviewed for this report were deeply worried about the return of their family members who were separated from them and deported from the United States while their own cases remained pending. They described the precarious strategies their deported loved ones have adopted to protect themselves, such as making themselves prisoners in their own homes, hiding out in a different part of the country, or fleeing the country again. The interviewees also expressed confusion about why their family received inconsistent legal decisions on their cases.

It is impossible to know the precise role that separation played in the inconsistent decisions received by the families interviewed for this report—in other words, whether all family members would have received consistent outcomes had they never been separated (see further discussion in the following section about access to humanitarian protection).<sup>52</sup> However, it is clear that separated families can receive uneven decisions on their cases, which are adjudicated on distinct timeframes. It is also clear that this inconsistency can be a source of distress, and that it can extend a family's separation. Some family members pass their credible/reasonable fear



interviews, while others do not—even when both face the exact same danger at home. Some are released, while others face lengthy detention that makes it much harder to prepare their cases. Some are deported, while others continue their cases. Ultimately, the family members who remain in the United States with pending cases are left with the uncertainty of what will happen in their own cases, while also forced to worry about their deported loved ones, who in turn must worry about their own safety. In the meantime, the family is subject to lengthy separation.

#### Separation creates an undue caretaking burden

Being split up can also compromise families' economic well-being. The women interviewed whose husbands or partners were subject to prolonged detention or deportation became the custodial parent by default. Interviewees described the financial and emotional burden of becoming sole caretakers, particularly after being released from detention but before receiving their work authorization:

- **66** Yes, it has been very hard for us. When we left El Salvador, it was because of danger—threats from the gangs. And thank God I have a lot of family here, but it is not the same. My sons need their father. I need my husband. Besides God, he is my pillar. They are three boys, and these nine months have been very difficult...I have to be here at home, because I do not have a work permit and I cannot take risks. So here I am—I need to pay rent, pay for food—and I am alone with my three sons. So it has been very difficult. Rosa
- [I am] anxious and desperate, because I cannot work with this ankle bracelet. It is not feasible. I have been spending time doing nothing, and I am used to working. I also have my son there [10-year-old son deported from Mexico to El Salvador], and imagine—since I am not working, I cannot help him...[My 5-year-old son] is sad because he is very close with his father, and he misses him a lot. He wants to see his daddy." – Wendy



#### DANIELA'S FAMILY

In early 2016, Daniela entered the United States with her 11-year old daughter, 2-yearold daughter, and eight-year-old nephew. A business administrator from Comayagua, Honduras, Daniela had been caring for her nephew in addition to her own children for the past year and a half. The family fled Honduras because a gang was forcibly recruiting and threatening the older children. The afternoon that they arrived in Texas, CBP officers apprehended the family and took them to the *hielera*. There, the officers took Daniela's 8-year-old nephew off to one side. The hours ticked by, and Daniela did not see him again until the next morning, but only from afar. During the night, Daniela and her daughters struggled to sleep in the cold and discomfort of the *hielera*, her younger daughter crying. The next day, Daniela once again saw her nephew briefly in passing, as the family was transferred to a different holding cell. There, the family was fractured further, as Daniela was told that her 11-year-old daughter could not stay with her. The officers led her daughter to a separate area to sleep.

Daniela and her two daughters were next taken to the South Texas Family Residential Center, where they were detained for 18 days. Daniela says: "It was very, very horrible. They do attend to you there, yet you still feel like a prisoner, because you do not feel free; you always feel sad. They have activities for the children, but it is not the same as being free. It was very hard." Daniela did not see her nephew again after the CBP holding cell, nor was she informed of his location. Only later did Daniela learn that her nephew stayed with a foster family in San Antonio for a week before he was released into the custody of his mother, who lives in Texas. He reported that the family treated him well, yet he lost weight. Daniela had been her nephew's primary caretaker in Honduras, and she wanted to continue caring for him during the detention process, but instead was left to worry about his well-being.



## HOW DOES SEPARATION IMPACT FAMILIES' ABILITY TO ACCESS HUMANITARIAN PROTECTION?

#### Separation interferes with a family's ability to present asylum claims

For asylum-seeking families, the high stakes of being granted humanitarian protection in the United States, and thereby avoiding a dangerous return to their countries, makes their capacity to advocate for themselves of the utmost importance. Most families have no other advocate besides themselves, given that—in contrast to the criminal justice system—the U.S. government does not guarantee legal counsel in removal proceedings, thereby leaving approximately 70 percent of families and 50 percent of children without legal representation.<sup>53</sup> The impact cannot be overstated. As Ingrid Eagly and Steven Shafer find in their national study of 1.2 million deportation cases, 'similarly situated' respondents with attorneys are fifteen times more likely to seek relief from removal, and five and a half times more likely to be granted relief, than those without attorneys.<sup>54</sup> The vast majority of families without legal representation are at a major disadvantage in the asylum process. As one attorney interviewee explains, splitting asylum-seeking families only deepens this disadvantage:

So if somebody is locked up, they do not know where the other kid, or spouse, or anybody is. They cannot hop online and search on the online detainee locator, and...There is no way to put money in their account so they can call, even if they knew where the person is. So this effective separation creates...in addition to the trauma and the stress of having that uncertainty of 'Where is my loved one? What is happening to them?' that alone may derail your case, the [in]ability to be able to focus on representing yourself—you are so concerned about what's going on with the other person you love." – Thomas (attorney)



For the minority of family members who do have access to legal counsel, being split up still takes their energy away from their own asylum cases. Attorneys working in the family detention context report the difficulty that their clients have in focusing on their own cases when they are preoccupied with investigating the whereabouts and well-being of their loved ones:

66 We are trying to give them all this really nuanced legal advice, and they [say] 'No, I just want to find my husband.' And you [say] 'Well, but I am your lawyer, I am not your husband's lawyer, so I am trying to do my best to help you. I understand how you feel, but you have to focus on this right now.' And they [say], 'No, where is my other kid?" – Matthew (attorney)

#### Separation divides asylum cases

Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service (LIRS) reports that "when families are detained in different federal facilities, there is no way to regularly monitor this or inform the detainee where another family member is located, making it nearly impossible to reunite or pursue a joint asylum claim without counsel."<sup>55</sup> A 2015 study of family separation experienced by Mexican citizens in the expedited removal process likewise finds that DHS does not have a systematic way of tracking familial relationships.<sup>56</sup> Divided families must navigate the dense web of government agencies that may be involved in their removal cases—including ICE, CBP, ORR, USCIS, and the Executive Office for Immigration Review (EOIR), which houses the immigration courts. Rosa and her husband know this issue firsthand:

66 We tried to have them link the case, but they were never able to. They said that [my husband] would have to fight his case there. I would have to keep fighting my case here. We did not come for different reasons. We came for the same reason due to threats from the gangs. I really do not know what happened, but this is our situation—nine months detained. The same situation, the same problem…We came together as a family. But it seems that it doesn't not matter much that [my husband] came with me. They have taken it as a separate case." – Rosa



In the void of administrative support, even families who are able to get released from detention face an uphill bureaucratic battle in trying to unite their cases for humanitarian protection, as outlined by one attorney: "Assuming that you all even get out of jail, you [have] to file all these motions to change venue and consolidate your cases—you are creating tons more work for these families that I do not think anyone is able to do, unfortunately." Faced with this difficult task, families who fled their country together and for the same reason may continue to have their cases adjudicated by different judges, on distinct timeframes, and even in separate federal circuits governed by disparate case law. This also creates administrative inefficiencies for the immigration courts and worsens the courts' tremendous backlog (EOIR is currently scheduling "final merits" hearings for non-detained asylum cases for years away).<sup>57</sup>

#### **Separation divides evidence**

For people who have fled persecution in their countries and find themselves in removal proceedings as they pursue asylum in the United States, being detained in and of itself makes it hard to obtain records and testimony to corroborate their claims. When asylum-seeking families are divided between different detention centers, certain family members may have difficulty obtaining evidence that may be crucial to their cases. As a result, adjudicators may only hear fragments of their stories and rule on incomplete facts. Thomas, an attorney, gives an example of such a situation:

66 If you are the mother and child, who left with your husband because he was having problems—he was facing death threats—all you might know is... 'He came home and he was pale and said we have to leave right now, they are going to kill us.' And you may not have the information that is necessary to put in your claim. You might not be able to testify about the kinds of threats that were going around." – Thomas (attorney)

Many Central American asylum-seekers have family-based claims, which may be more difficult to present when families are separated.<sup>58</sup> One attorney, Angela, argues that breaking up families weakens their ability to support their family-based claims, which may require them to demonstrate that an entire family is at risk because one family member was threatened:

So if the mara [gang], the MS-13, is persecuting the Alonso family because the father refused to pay extortion, and then the Alonso family comes to the border, and then you split up the Alonso family, and you divide them between detention centers, so their ability to corroborate their claim, and say— 'No, my dad, he [has] this testimony about how he stood up to them,' but you have put dad in, like the middle of Florida without any legal representation—it just becomes really hard for them to corroborate their claims, because you have broken everyone up." – Angela (attorney)

# Separated family members can face inconsistent timelines and case decisions

Trends in the adjudication of asylum claims vary wildly between immigration judges and across geographic regions of the United States. As of 2014, adjudicators across the country granted asylum claims, on average, 43 percent of the time. Yet in certain regions and detention facilities, adjudicators grant claims at dismally low rates. For example, in Atlanta, only two percent of asylum claims are granted, and in Stewart Detention Center in Georgia, only five percent.<sup>59</sup> This takes place in a climate in which adjudicators have an extremely low and inconsistent record of recognizing the most common Central American claims—such as those based on domestic violence and gang-related persecution.<sup>60</sup> Given these inconsistencies, when different judges adjudicate the same case in distinct locales, it is possible that the final outcomes will be different.

Some of the families interviewed for this report faced inconsistent timelines and decisions on their cases, as described in the previous section about well-being. For example, Mariana, her children, and her mother were released from detention to continue their cases, while her sister and husband were deported directly from detention (their story is described below). Given that the women interviewed for this report had not yet received final decisions on their cases, it is not possible to know precisely how being separated might influence final outcomes—or cause distinct final outcomes—for different members of their families. The question of how separation influences different final outcomes would be a valuable area for further research.



#### **MARIANA'S FAMILY**

With the cold bite of winter outside, Mariana headed to a Virginia airport with two of her siblings and her 2-year-old daughter. Mariana's mother had finally been released from a Hidalgo, Texas detention center to join the family in Virginia and pursue her asylum case. Amidst the clattering of roller-bags and monotone announcements over the airport speakers, she recalls the stillness that pervaded their meeting when her mother learned of the deportation of Mariana's sister, Noemi:

66 When [my mom] arrived, she says "Now, we're only missing Noemi to be here with us." We all fell silent. My brother says, "She needs to know what happened. Mom, they deported Noemi." And my mom became so upset, because she had no idea. My father passed away two years ago, and although my sister is an adult, she is the youngest and we always think of her as the baby. Believe me, this was very intense because we had never been separated."

This was just the latest of a series of painful separations that Mariana's family has suffered since fleeing El Salvador in September 2015. A nursing student in San Salvador, Mariana was about to begin her fifth and final year, motivated to provide for her family and embark on a career path of helping others. She left these dreams behind as she traveled on buses with her husband, daughter, mother, and Noemi for 20 days. Upon arriving in the United States, they were apprehended together by CBP, but subsequently separated. Mariana and her daughter were transferred to the South Texas Family Residential Center, while her mother and sister went to a detention center in Hidalgo and her husband to a facility in Atlanta. Twelve days later, Mariana was released with a positive credible fear determination, and an electronic monitor latched to her ankle.

Mariana reports that neither her husband nor Noemi felt they were given an adequate opportunity to express themselves in their own credible fear interviews. Her husband wanted to discuss Mariana and their daughter, but was told to focus on himself. To Mariana, this narrow focus makes little sense: "I believe that since we are a family, what happens to me, happens to him." Both her husband and Noemi were ordered removed. They are back in El Salvador, but remain internally displaced, as it is not safe for them to return to their community. With their safety a continual concern, Mariana struggles to build a new life in Virginia while she awaits a final decision in her own case. Given her daughter's young age, she laments that she likely will no longer recognize her father.





# CONCLUSION

As the experiences profiled in this report illustrate, the term "family detention" is a misnomer. Far from preserving family unity, DHS custody and release decisions for family members that have fled violence together are inconsistent and result in the separation of asylum-seekers from their loved ones, especially when they fall outside of the ICE definition of a family unit as parents with children,<sup>61</sup> or its de facto definition as mothers with children. By separating asylum-seeking families, DHS throws new hurdles into what is already an arduous legal process. It jeopardizes families' well-being and access to humanitarian protection, while multiplying the government resources required to adjudicate the same asylum claim (in those cases where family members do have the same claim). Ultimately, some members of the same family may wait for years for their final merits hearing in the United States, while others will be deported back to the dangers they fled.

This problem is much bigger than DHS policies and practices regarding family unity—it also stems from the administration's targeting of these families for detention and deportation and Congress's maintenance of a bed mandate. Nonetheless, the detention of families arriving at the U.S. border is not mandatory. When CBP apprehends people who express fear of returning to their country, it has the discretion to issue them a Notice to Appear before the immigration court, rather than placing them in fast-track removal and detaining them to await a credible/reasonable fear interview, or for the duration of their removal case.<sup>62</sup> Utilizing this discretion, combined with judicious use of proven community-based alternatives to detention when necessary in individual cases, would keep families to together, free from detention.

Allowing asylum-seeking families to stay together would yield multiple benefits. It would help the U.S. government better uphold its various commitments to family unity. It would also support families' mental and material well-being. As a UNHCR analysis elaborates, family unity and reunification are of critical importance to displaced people seeking protection, given that "Protection at its most basic level derives from and builds on the material and psychological support that family members can give to one another."<sup>63</sup> Further, maintaining family unity would give families fairer access to the system of humanitarian protection created precisely for people in their circumstances. Presenting the facts and evidence of their case together, before the same judge, and in the same location would create the best conditions for adjudicators to understand the family's claim and thus rule fairly. In order to support the well-being of asylum-seeking families, adjudicate their cases efficiently, and allow them fairer access to protection, the U.S. government must prioritize their unity.



## **ENDNOTES**

- American Civil Liberties Union, "Federal Court Blocks 1. Government from Detaining Asylum Seekers as Tactic to Deter Others from Coming to the U.S.," February 20, 2016, https://www.aclu.org/news/federal-court-blocks-governmentdetaining-asylum-seekers-tactic-deter-others-coming-us; R. I. L-R, et al., v. Jeh Charles Johnson, et al., United States District Court for the District of Columbia, Civil Action No. 15-11 (JEB), February 20, 2015, https://www.aclu.org/legaldocument/rilr-v-johnson-order?redirect=immigrants-rights/ rilr-v-johnson-order; Marc R. Rosenblum and Isabel Ball, Trends in Unaccompanied Child and Family Migration from Central America (Washington, DC: Migration Policy Institute, January 2016), p. 7, note 1, http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/ trends-unaccompanied-child-and-family-migration-centralamerica; U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Policies for the Apprehension, Detention and Removal of Undocumented Immigrants," November 20, 2014, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/ default/files/publications/14\_1120\_memo\_prosecutorial\_ discretion.pdf.
- American Immigration Lawyers Association, Due Process Denied: Central Americans Seeking Asylum and Legal Protection in the United States (Washington, DC: June 2016), p. 12, <u>http:// www.aila.org/infonet/report-due-process-denied;</u> Human Rights First, "World Refugee Day 2016: Family Detention at Two Years" (June 2016), <u>http://www.humanrightsfirst.org/resource/ world-refugee-day-2016-family-detention-two-years</u>.
- Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service and Women's Refugee Commission, Locking Up Family Values, Again: The Continued Failure of Immigration Family Detention, October 2014, <u>http://lirs.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/LIRSWRC\_ LockingUpFamilyValuesAgain\_Report\_141114.pdf;</u> United States Commission on International Religious Freedom, Report on Asylum Seekers in Expedited Removal (Washington, DC, February 2005), <u>http://www.uscirf.gov/reports-briefs/specialreports/report-asylum-seekers-in-expedited-removal.</u>
- American Immigration Lawyers Association, Due Process Denied: Central Americans Seeking Asylum and Legal Protection in the United States (Washington, DC: June 2016), p. 13, <u>http://</u> www.aila.org/infonet/report-due-process-denied.
- Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service, "Separation of Immigrant Families in U.S. Immigration Custody," March 22, 2016, p. 2, <u>http://lirs.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Family-Separation-FINAL-backgrounder-3-22-16.pdf</u>.
- In the 2010 DHS Appropriations Act, Congress introduced a controversial directive to fund a minimum of 33,400 Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) detention beds. Congress has maintained this "bed mandate" or "immigrant detention quota" eversince, and in 2013, raised the minimum to its current capacity of 34,000 beds. See Bethany Carson and Eleana Diaz, Payoff: How Congress Ensures Private Prison Profit with an Immigrant Detention Quota, (Austin, TX: Grassroots Leadership, April 2015), p. 3, http://www.immigrantjustice.org/sites/immigrantjustice. org/files/GrassrootsLeadershipBedQuota2015.pdf.
- Among these commitments, this report focuses on the 1997 Flores settlement agreement, which prioritizes family reunification and the expedient release of minors from detention [Jenny Lisette Flores, et al., vs. Janet Reno, Attorney General of the United States, et al., United States District Court, Central District of California, Case No. CV 85-4544-RJK(Px), Stipulated Settlement, filed January 17, 1997, https://www.aclu.org/legaldocument/flores-v-meese-stipulated-settlement-agreementplus-extension-settlement]; see the 2004 memorandum of

understanding that establishes that the unity of Mexican families should be maintained during repatriation from the United States. ["Memorandum of Understanding between the Department of Homeland Security of the United States of American and the Secretariat of Governance and Secretariat of Foreign Affairs of the United Mexican States, on the Safe, Orderly, Dignified Repatriation of Mexican Nationals," February 20, 2004, https://www.ice.gov/doclib/foia/repatriationagreements/memo-of-understanding-safe-orderly-dignifiedhumane-repatriation-of-mexican-nationals.pdf]; The 2013 ICE Parental Interests Directive instructs ICE personnel to avoid any unnecessary disruptions of parental rights through immigration enforcement actions. [U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, "Facilitating Parental Interests in the Course of Civil Immigration Enforcement Activities," August 23, 2013, https://www.ice.gov/doclib/detention-reform/pdf/parental\_ interest\_directive\_signed.pdf]; a 2014 DHS memorandum calls for discretion regarding the detention of "primary caretakers of children or an infirm person" [U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Policies for the Apprehension, Detention and Removal of Undocumented Immigrants," November 20, 2014, https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/14\_1120\_ memo\_prosecutorial\_discretion.pdf]; On U.S. commitments to family unity under international human rights law see Antonio M. Ginatta, "US: Examine US Removal and Return Policies for Compliance with International Law: Letter to US Department of Homeland Security Secretary Jeh Johnson," Human Rights Watch, May 14, 2014, https://www.hrw.org/news/2014/05/14/ us-examine-us-removal-and-return-policies-complianceinternational-law.

- U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "United States Border Patrol Southwest Family Unit Subject and Unaccompanied Alien Children Apprehensions Fiscal Year 2016," accessed June 11, 2016, <u>https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/southwestborder-unaccompanied-children/fy-2016</u>.
- 9 United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Children on the Run: Unaccompanied Children Leaving Central America and Mexico and the Need for International Protection, May 2014, http://www.unhcr.org/en-us/about-us/background/56fc266f4/ children-on-the-run-full-report.html; United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Women on the Run: First-Hand Accounts of Refugees Fleeing El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras and Mexico, (Washington, DC: UNHCR, October 2015), http:// www.unhcr.org/en-us/about-us/background/56fc31864/ women-on-the-run-full-report.html; U.S. Department of Justice, Executive Office for Immigration Review, Office of Planning, Analysis and Technology, Immigration Courts, "Asylum Statistics FY 2010-2014," March 2015, https://www.justice.gov/ sites/default/files/eoir/pages/attachments/2015/03/16/fy2010fy2014-asylum-statistics-by-nationality.pdf.

 United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Women on the Run: First-Hand Accounts of Refugees Fleeing El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras and Mexico, (Washington, DC: UNHCR, October 2015), <u>http://www.unhcr.org/en-us/about-us/</u> background/56fc31864/women-on-the-run-full-report.html.

- 11. Lauren Heidbrink, *Migrant Youth, Transnational Families, and the State* (Philadelphia, PA: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2014).
- 12. Jessica Jones and Katherina Obser, "Family Detention & the *Flores* Settlement Agreement: Backgrounder on the *Flores* Litigation and the July 24, 2015 Court Order Compelling the Government to Comply" (Washington, DC: Women's Refugee Commission and Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service,



July 2015), <u>https://www.womensrefugeecommission.org/</u> images/zdocs/Flores-Settlement-and-Family-Detention-July-2015.pdf</u>.

- Sara Campos and Joan Friedland, Mexican and Central American Asylum and Credible Fear Claims (Washington, DC: American Immigration Council, May 2014), <u>https://</u> www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/mexicanand-central-american-asylum-and-credible-fear-claimsbackground-and-context.
- 14. Bob Libal, Lauren Martin and Nicole Porter, "'A prison is not a home:' Notes from the campaign to end immigrant family detention," in Jenna M. Loyd and Andrew Burridge, eds., *Beyond Walls and Cages: Prisons, Borders, and Global Crisis* (Athens, GA: University of Georgia Press, 2013), p. 253, 264.
- 15. Marc R. Rosenblum and Isabel Ball, *Trends in Unaccompanied Child and Family Migration from Central America* (Washington, DC: Migration Policy Institute, January 2016), p. 7, note 1, <u>http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/trends-unaccompanied-child-and-family-migration-central-america</u>; U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Policies for the Apprehension, Detention and Removal of Undocumented Immigrants," November 20, 2014, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/14\_1120\_memo\_prosecutorial\_discretion.pdf</u>.
- 16. Barbara Hines, "Statement of Barbara Hines," (before members of Congress, July 27, 2015), <u>http://grassrootsleadership.org/sites/default/files/uploads/201507251645%20(1).pdf;</u> Human Rights First, "World Refugee Day 2016: Family Detention at Two Years" (June 2016), <u>http://www.humanrightsfirst.org/resource/world-refugee-day-2016-family-detention-two-years;</u> Information about detainee gender policy and the bed count at Berks was also provided by one of the attorneys interviewed for this report.
- 17. Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service and Women's Refugee Commission, Locking Up Family Values, Again: The Continued Failure of Immigration Family Detention, October 2014, http://lirs.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/LIRSWRC LockingUpFamilyValuesAgain\_Report\_141114.pdf; United States Commission on International Religious Freedom, Report on Asylum Seekers in Expedited Removal (February 2005), http:// www.uscirf.gov/reports-briefs/special-reports/report-asylumseekers-in-expedited-removal.
- American Civil Liberties Union, "Federal Court Blocks Government from Detaining Asylum Seekers as Tactic to Deter Others from Coming to the U.S.," February 20, 2016, <u>https://www.aclu.org/news/federal-court-blocks-government-detaining-asylum-seekers-tactic-deter-others-coming-us</u>; R. I. L-R, *et al.*, v. Jeh Charles Johnson, *et al.*, United States District Court for the District of Columbia, Civil Action No. 15-11 (JEB), February 20, 2015, <u>https://www.aclu.org/legal-document/rilr-v-johnson-order</u>.
- Jenny L. Flores, et al., v. Jeh Johnson, et al., United States District Court, Central District of California, Civil Minutes – General, Case No. CV 85-4544 DMG (AGRx), July 24, 2015, p. 24-25, <u>http:// grassrootsleadership.org/sites/default/files/uploads/177%20</u> 7-24-15%20Flores%20Judge%20Issues%20Rulings%5B2%5D. pdf.
- Jenny Lisette Flores, *Plaintiff-Appellee*, v. Loretta E. Lynch, *et al.*, *Defendants-Appellants*, United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit, No. 15-56434, D.C. No. 2:85-cv-04544-DMG-AGR, Appeal from the United States District Court for the Central District of California, Dolly M. Gee, District Judge, Presiding, Argued and Submitted June 7, 2016 Pasadena, California, Filed July 6, 2016, <u>https://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/ opinions/2016/07/06/15-56434.pdf</u>.
- 21. Members of Congress of the United States, "Congressional Letter to President Barack Obama," January 12, 2016, http://gutierrez.house.gov/sites/gutierrez.house.gov/files/ documents/1.12.2016%20Ltr%20to%20President%20on%20

Family%20Enforcement5.pdf.

- 22. Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service, "Separation of Immigrant Families in US Immigration Custody," March 22, 2016, p. 2, http://lirs.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Family-Separation-FINAL-backgrounder-3-22-16.pdf.
- 23. The CARA Project is a collaboration among four organizations the Catholic Legal Immigration Network (CLINIC), the American Immigration Council (Council), the Refugee and Immigrant Center for Education and Legal Services (RAICES), and the American Immigration Lawyers Association (AILA)—to promote and strengthen the rights of immigrants, with a particular focus on ending family detention. CARA advocates on behalf of the women and children subjected to family detention in Karnes, Texas and Dilley, Texas. RAICES undertakes the coordination and provision of legal services for families detained in Karnes through the Karnes Pro Bono Project, and AILA, the Council, and CLINIC undertake the coordination and provision of legal services for families detained in Dilley through the Dilley Pro Bono Project.
- 24. Wendy and her husband had different immigration histories, in which he had a previous deportation and she did notdifferences that likely affected their inconsistent case decisions. What is notable, though, is how being detained and separated limited Wendy's knowledge of her husband's whereabouts and of their case processes. The inconsistent timeline of their cases also extends the family's separation.
- 25. Some Central American families are split up during their ourney north through Mexico, as experienced by Wendy's family. Central American asylum-seekers and migrants have increasingly faced deportation and grave risks during this journey since Mexico expanded its border enforcement efforts in 2014. These enforcement initiatives receive U.S. funding under the Mérida Initiative. On Mexico's border and immigration enforcement initiatives and the role of U.S. foreign aid, see Adam Isacson, Maureen Meyer, and Hannah Smith, Increased Enforcement at Mexico's Southern Border: An Update on Security, Migration, and U.S. Assistance (The Washington Office on Latin America, November 2015), https://www.wola.org/files/WOLA\_Increased\_ Enforcement\_at\_Mexico's\_Southern\_Border\_Nov2015.pdf; Clare Ribando Seelke, Mexico's Recent Immigration Enforcement Efforts (Congressional Research Service, March 9, 2016), http:// www.centerforhumanrights.org/PFS\_Petition/Ex18\_CRS\_PFS\_ Report030916.pdf.
- 26. See Paul Taylor, et al., Unauthorized Immigrants: Length of Residency, Patterns of Parenthood (Washington, DC: Pew Research Center, December 1, 2011), <u>http://www.pewhispanic.org/2011/12/01/unauthorized-immigrants-length-of-residency-patterns-of-parenthood/</u>. See also Human Rights Watch, Forced Apart: Families Separated and Immigrants Harmed by United States Deportation Policy, (Washington, DC, July 16, 2007, <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2007/07/16/forced-apart/families-separated-and-immigrants-harmed-united-states-deportation</u>.
- Peter J. Meyer, et al., Unaccompanied Children from Central America: Foreign Policy Considerations (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, February 10, 2015), p. 3-5, http://fas.org/sgp/crs/homesec/R43702.pdf.
- 28. Citizens of El Salvador and Honduras constitute the two largest groups of Temporary Protected Status (TPS) beneficiaries in the United States [Madeline Messick and Claire Bergeron, "Temporary Protected Status in the United States: A Grant of Humanitarian Relief that is Less than Permanent," Migration Policy Institute, July 2, 2014, <u>http://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/temporary-protected-status-united-states-granthumanitarian-relief-less-permanent</u>]. TPS beneficiaries cannot petition for their family members to reunify with them in the U.S., and lack a path to legal permanent residency that would allow them to do so [Kate Jastram and Kathleen Newland, "Family



Unity and Refugee Protection," in Erika Feller, Volker Türk and Frances Nicholson, eds., Refugee Protection in International Law: UNHCR's Global Consultations on International Protection (Cambridge, New York, and Geneva: Cambridge University Press, 2003), p. 590; also see Cecilia Menjívar, "Liminal Legality: Salvadoran and Guatemalan Immigrants' Lives in the United States," (American Journal of Sociology, Volume 111, Number 4, January 2006), p. 999 – 1037]. Citizens of El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, (and Mexico) living in the U.S. without authorized status also lack a means of family reunification. Those with pending asylum cases waiting for a final decision could face a long wait to be able to reunify with family [Muzaffar Chishti and Faye Hipsman, "Increased Central American Migration to the United States May Prove an Enduring Phenomenon," (Migration PolicyInstitute, February 18, 2016), http://www.migrationpolicy. org/article/increased-central-american-migration-unitedstates-may-prove-enduring-phenomenon].

- Guillermo Cantor, Hieleras [Iceboxes] in the Rio Grande Valley Sector: Lengthy detention, deplorable conditions, and abuse in CBP holding cells (Washington, DC: American Immigration Council, December 2015), <u>http://www.immigrationpolicy.org/</u> special-reports/hieleras-iceboxes-rio-grande-valley-sector.
- American Immigration Council, "Court Rejects Government's Efforts to Dismiss Lawsuit Challenging Detention Conditions" (Washington, DC: January 13, 2016), <u>https:// www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/news/court-rejectsgovernments-efforts-dismiss-lawsuit-challenging-detentionconditions.</u>
- 31. Guillermo Cantor, Hieleras [Iceboxes] in the Rio Grande Valley Sector: Lengthy detention, deplorable conditions, and abuse in CBP holding cells (Washington, DC: American Immigration Council, December 2015), http://www.immigrationpolicy. org/special-reports/hieleras-iceboxes-rio-grande-valleysector; American Immigration Council, "Court Rejects Government's Efforts to Dismiss Lawsuit Challenging Detention Conditions" (Washington, DC: January 13, 2016), https:// www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/news/court-rejectsgovernments-efforts-dismiss-lawsuit-challenging-detentionconditions.
- 32. Asylum-seekers are held in both the hieleras ("ice-boxes") and perreras ("dog cages"), two types of holding cells, before they are released or transferred to a subsequent, more permanent, detention center. As the name suggests, conditions in the hieleras are worse, with freezing cold temperatures and nowhere to sleep but the concrete floor.
- 33. U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "Receipt of Freedom of Information Act Request," March 22, 2016 (letter on file with Leigh Barrick).
- 34. Kate Jastram and Kathleen Newland, "Family Unity and Refugee Protection," in Erika Feller, Volker Türk, and Frances Nicholson, eds., *Refugee Protection in International Law: UNHCR's Global Consultations on International Protection* (Cambridge, New York, and Geneva: Cambridge University Press, 2003), p. 566.
- Jessica Jones and Katherina Obser, "Family Detention & the Flores Settlement Agreement: Backgrounder on the Flores Litigation and the July 24, 2015 Court Order Compelling the Government to Comply" (Washington, DC: Women's Refugee Commission and Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service, July 2015), <u>https://www.womensrefugeecommission.org/ images/zdocs/Flores-Settlement-and-Family-Detention-July-2015.pdf</u>.
- 36. Jenny Lisette Flores, *et al.*, vs. Janet Reno, Attorney General of the United States, *et al.*, United States District Court, Central District of California, Case No. CV 85-4544-RJK(Px), Stipulated Settlement, filed January 17, 1997, Paragraph 14, p. 9-10, <u>https://www.aclu.org/legal-document/flores-v-meesestipulated-settlement-agreement-plus-extension-settlement.</u>
- 37. Ibid., p. 12.

- Jenny Lisette Flores, *Plaintiff-Appellee*, v. Loretta E. Lynch, *et al.*, *Defendants-Appellants*, United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit, No. 15-56434, D.C. No. 2:85-cv-04544-DMG-AGR, Appeal from the United States District Court for the Central District of California, Dolly M. Gee, District Judge, Presiding, Argued and Submitted June 7, 2016 Pasadena, California, Filed July 6, 2016, <u>https://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/ opinions/2016/07/06/15-56434.pdf</u>.
- Jenny L. Flores, et al., v. Jeh Johnson, et al., United States District Court, Central District of California, Civil Minutes – General, Case No. CV 85-4544 DMG (AGRx), July 24, 2015, p. 24-25, <u>http://</u> grassrootsleadership.org/sites/default/files/uploads/177%20 7-24-15%20Flores%20Judge%20Issues%20Rulings%5B2%5D. pdf.
- U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, "RE: ICE FOIA Case Number 2016-ICFO-25508," April 13, 2016 letter and 6-page FOIA response, addressed to Leigh Barrick (FOIA Requestor), from ICE Freedom of Information Act Office (letter on file with Leigh Barrick).
- U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Department of Homeland Security Programmatic Environmental Assessment for Actions to Address an Increased Influx of Unaccompanied Alien Children and Family Units Across the Southwest Border of the United States," August 12, 2014, p. 2, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/PEA</u> <u>UAC%26FamUnits 20140812.pdf</u>.
- 42. The author included language inquiring about adult facilities and the separation of adult family members in a FOIA request submitted to ICE in March 2016. The FOIA response was limited to ICE policy regarding the circumstances under which minor children and their parents are separated in family residential centers [U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, "RE: ICE FOIA Case Number 2016-ICFO-25508," April 13, 2016 letter and 6-page FOIA response, addressed to Leigh Barrick (FOIA Requestor), from ICE Freedom of Information Act Office (letter on file with Leigh Barrick)].
- 43. Human Rights First, "World Refugee Day 2016: Family Detention at Two Years" (June 2016), <u>http://www.humanrightsfirst.org/ resource/world-refugee-day-2016-family-detention-two-years</u>. Information about detainee gender policy and the bed count at Berks was also provided by one of the attorneys interviewed for this report.
- 44. Antonio M. Ginatta, "US: Examine US Removal and Return Policies for Compliance with International Law: Letter to US Department of Homeland Security Secretary Jeh Johnson" (Human Rights Watch, May 14, 2014), <u>https://www.hrw.org/ news/2014/05/14/us-examine-us-removal-and-return-policiescompliance-international-law.</u>
- 45. Ibid.
- 46. See Kathleen O'Connor, Claire Thomas-Duckwitz, and Guillermina Gina Nuñez-Mchiri, No Safe Haven Here: Mental Health Assessment of Women and Children Held in U.S. Immigration Detention (Unitarian Universalist Service Committee, October 2015), p. 8-9, <u>http://www.uusc.org/sites/ default/files/mental\_health\_assessment\_of\_women\_and\_ children\_u.s.\_immigration\_detention.pdf.</u>
- 47. Sandra G. Hassink, "Letter to DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson on behalf of the American Academy of Pediatrics," July 24, 2015, https://www.aap.org/en-us/advocacy-and-policy/federaladvocacy/Documents/AAP%20Letter%20to%20Secretary%20 Johnson%20Family%20Detention%20Final.pdf.
- 48. American Immigration Lawyers Association, Women's Refugee Commission, and American Immigration Council, "The Psychological Impact of Family Detention on Mothers and Children Seeking Asylum, Complaint to the Department of Homeland Security Office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties," June 30,2015, http://www.aila.org/advo-media/press-releases/2015/ impact-family-detention-mental-health/complaint-crcl;



CARA Family Detention Pro Bono Project, "Ongoing Concerns Regarding the Fast-Track Removal of Children and Mothers Experiencing Symptoms of Trauma, Complaint to the Department of Homeland Security Office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties," March 28, 2016, http://www.aila.org/advo-media/ press-releases/2016/cara-crcl-complaint-concerns-regardingdetention; Kathleen O'Connor, Claire Thomas-Duckwitz, and Guillermina Gina Nuñez-Mchiri, No Safe Haven Here: Mental Health Assessment of Women and Children Held in U.S. Immigration Detention (Unitarian Universalist Service Committee, October 2015), http://www.uusc.org/sites/default/files/mental\_health\_ assessment\_of\_women\_and\_children\_u.s.\_immigration\_ detention.pdf; Luis H. Zayas, "Declaration of Luis. H. Zayas" (Austin, TX: University of Texas at Austin, School of Social Work, Office of the Dean, 2014), https://lofgren.house.gov/ uploadedfiles/declaration\_of\_luis\_zayas.pdf; Physicians for Human Rights, Punishment Before Justice: Indefinite Detention in the US (Washington, DC: 2011), https://s3.amazonaws.com/ PHR\_Reports/indefinite-detention-june2011.pdf.

- 49. Luis H. Zayas, et al., "The Distress of Citizen-Children with Detained and Deported Parents," *Journal of Child and Family Studies* 24, issue 11 (November 2015): 3213-3223.
- Kathleen O'Connor, Claire Thomas-Duckwitz, and Guillermina Gina Nuñez-Mchiri, No Safe Haven Here: Mental Health Assessment of Women and Children Held in U.S. Immigration Detention (Unitarian Universalist Service Committee, October 2015), p. 9, http://www.uusc.org/sites/default/files/ mental\_health\_assessment\_of\_women\_and\_children\_u.s.\_ immigration\_detention.pdf.
- See Sibylla Brodzinsky and Ed Pilkington, "US government deporting Central American migrants to their deaths," *The Guardian*, October 12, 2015, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/usnews/2015/oct/12/obama-immigration-deportations-centralamerica.
  </u>
- 52. It is important to note that separation is one of a variety of factors that may influence inconsistent decisions across a family. For example, certain family members may be subject to reinstatement of removal, while others are not—affecting what type of relief DHS considers them to be eligible for. In other circumstances, family members may face different risks upon return to their country, resulting in different decisions on their asylum cases. For an explanation of reinstatement of Removal, see Trina Realmuto, "Practice Advisory: Reinstatement of Removal," (National Immigration Council and National Immigration Project of the National Lawyers Guild, April 23, 2013), <u>https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/practice\_advisory/reinstatement-removal</u>.
- 53. American Immigration Lawyers Association, Due Process Denied: Central Americans Seeking Asylum and Legal Protection in the United States (Washington, DC: June 2016), p. 4, <u>http://www. aila.org/infonet/report-due-process-denied</u>;Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse (TRAC), Priority Immigration Court Cases: Women with Children (Court Data through June 2016), accessed August 1, 2016, <u>http://trac.syr.edu/phptools/ immigration/mwc/</u>.
- 54. Ingrid V. Eagly and Steven Shafer, "A National Study of Access to Counsel in Immigration Court," (*University of Pennsylvania Law Review*, Volume 164, Number 1, December 2015), p. 2.
- Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service, "Separation of Immigrant Families in US Immigration Custody," March 22, 2016, p. 2, <u>http://lirs.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Family-Separation-FINAL-backgrounder-3-22-16.pdf.</u>

- Michael S. Danielson, *Our Values on the Line: Migrant Abuse and Family Separation at the Border* (Jesuit Conference of Canada and the United States, September 2015), p. 1, <u>http://jesuits.org/Assets/Publications/File/REPORT\_2015\_Our\_Values\_on\_the\_Line.pdf</u>.
- 57. Sara Campos and Joan Friedland, *Mexican and Central American Asylum and Credible Fear Claims* (Washington, DC: American Immigration Council, May 2014), p. 12, <u>http://immigrationpolicy.</u> <u>org/special-reports/mexican-and-central-american-asylumand-credible-fear-claims-background-and-context</u>.
- 58. To prove eligibility for asylum, an individual must demonstrate that, if forced to return to her home country, she has a well-founded fear of persecution on account of race, religion, nationality, membership in a particular social group, or political opinion; her government is unwilling or unable to protect her; and she cannot safely relocate within her country. A family can constitute a particular social group, which is thus a protected ground for asylum. See section 101(a)(42) of the United States Immigration and Nationality Act for the legal definition of refugee that is used to adjudicate asylum claims [https://www.uscis.gov/ilink/docView/SLB/HTML/SLB/0-0-0-1/0-0-0-29/0-0-101/0-0-0-195.html].
- Executive Office for Immigration Review, FY 2015 Statistics Yearbook, April 2016, p. 39, <u>https://www.justice.gov/eoir/page/file/fysb15/download</u>.
- 60. Sara Campos and Joan Friedland, Mexican and Central American Asylum and Credible Fear Claims (Washington, DC: American Immigration Council, May 2014), p. 12-13, <u>http://</u> immigrationpolicy.org/special-reports/mexican-and-centralamerican-asylum-and-credible-fear-claims-background-andcontext; also see Karen Musalo, "Personal violence, public matter: Evolvingstandards in gender-based asylum law," Harvard International Review, Fall 2014/Winter 2015, p. 45-48; Lindsay M. Harris and Morgan M. Weibel, "Matter of S-E-G-: The Final Nail in the Coffin for Gang-Related Asylum Claims?" Berkeley La Raza Law Journal, Volume 20, 2010, p. 5-30; Lisa Frydman and Neha Desai, "Beacon of Hope or Failure of Protection? U.S. Treatment of Asylum Claims Based on Persecution by Organized Gangs," *Immigration Briefings*, Volume 12, Number 10, 2012, p. 1-52.
- See ICE definition of "family unit:" U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Department of Homeland Security Programmatic Environmental Assessment for Actions to Address an Increased Influx of Unaccompanied Alien Children and Family Units Across the Southwest Border of the United States," August 12, 2014, p. 2, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/PEA</u> <u>UAC%26FamUnits\_20140812.pdf</u>.
- 62. American Immigration Lawyers Association, *Due Process Denied: Central Americans Seeking Asylum and Legal Protection in the United States* (Washington, DC: June 2016), p. 12, <u>http://www.aila.org/infonet/report-due-process-denied</u>.
- 63. Kate Jastram and Kathleen Newland, "Family Unity and Refugee Protection," in Erika Feller, Volker Türk, and Frances Nicholson, eds., *Refugee Protection in International Law: UNHCR's Global Consultations on International Protection* (Cambridge, New York, and Geneva: Cambridge University Press, 2003), p. 557.

